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When people from California, Florida and other distant states dream of a visit to New 
England, this is the time of year they covet! 
  
Itôs easy to understand. This is the season of warm days and crisp nights, when the 
first signs of brilliant foliage appear. This is the season of deep blue skies over quaint 
New Hampshire villages, skylines graced by church steeples and ancient barns. This 
is the time for picnics, hikes and a hundred other outdoor activities. 
  
Everyone knows the steel grey of winter will be here in the blink of an eye. The warmth 
is fleeting; it is the end of summer. 
  
And this is also the time of the harvest. The tireless work of local farmers bears great 
rewards for us. Though we did not sow, we have an opportunity to reap! We make a 
special effort this time of year to visit farm standsðpulling back corn husks to check 
for quality with a discerning eye and sending our children off with old sacks for apple-
pickingðbecause we know the harvest is sweet and its time is finite. 
 
What a rich pleasure it is to participate in this cycle of our 
local agricultural life.  
  
For our Christian spiritual ancestors, it was no doubt a 
similarly fruitful timeðbut of course, much more important. 
If we contemplate these people working the land in Eu-
rope, and beyond, centuries ago, we can imagine their 
constant battle against privation and their fear of starving 
and freezing in the winter. The harvest was a divine bless-
ing, and it was their lifeline. Truly a thing worth celebrating. 
 
The Church has liturgically emphasized the harvest from 
the earliest times to the present day. In fact, the Ecclesias-
tical Year (our 12-month system of feasts) begins on Sep-
tember 1. The dayôs liturgical themeðñThe Indictionòð is the glory of Godôs Creation 
and the blessing of another year of not only physical sustenance but, especially, spir-
itual sustenance through His Sacraments and life-saving energy in our lives.  
 
For all of us, it is a time to look forward to another year of worship and ministry at our 
Church, to be grateful for the food on our tables and to realize thatôs Godôs world is 
wondrous and to be cherished.  
 
With all this in mind, I invite you to approach our ñnew yearò of worship and parish life  
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with renewed joy and commitment. The Lord has sown much at St. Philip 
over the years, inspiring us to build our ministries and enriching our litur-
gical lifeðblessing us with love and the presence of the Holy Spirit.  
 
It is up to us to do our part, and remember that the season of the harvest 
is fleeting. We should feel some urgency to spend the time we have on 
earth nurturing and cultivating what God has planted.  
 
Come worship with us. And from our coming Ministry Fair and BBQ to 
our full slate of 2014 - 15 ministries and programs, please be a part of 
our bountiful St. Philip parish family.   

 

 

 
 

 
 

Fr. Alex  

 

ñThe Autumnò 
Go, sit upon the lofty hill, 
And turn your eyes around, 
Where waving woods and waters wild 
Do hymn an autumn sound. 
The summer sun is faint on them ð 
The summer flowers depart ð 
Sit still ð as all transformôd to stone, 
Except your musing heart.             

 

ðElizabeth Barrett Browning 

 
 

 

  
 

Z Is celebrated each year on Sept 14. 

Z Is the feastday of our beloved semi-

nary in Brookline.  

Z Reveals the extent of Christôs suffer-

ing for our sake and the depth of His love. 

Z Reminds us that we are called to 

ñtake upò our own crosses and to follow 
Him. 

Z Challenges us to view the Cross not 

as jewelry or just another symbolðbut a 
way of life and central to our identity.  

 

 
   
 
 

̄ųĜŦ±̅ ƶɔȉ kĊɔȉlĊ ƶƖ ì"l± aƶƶŦ 

Please visit and ñlikeò our St. Philip Face Book page. It offers a wealth of 
uplifting reflections on our Faith, reminders and updates on community 
life: facebook.com/StPhilipNashua.   

Welcoming the Fall  

Sundays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 
7: Sunday before the Holy Cross 
14: Sunday of the Holy Cross 
21: Sunday after the Holy Cross 
28: 1st Sunday of St. Luke  

 

Weekdays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am* 
8: Nativity of the Theotokos 

 

*Note: Orthros for weekday services 
is relatively brief, so Liturgy will of-
ten begin earlier than 10 am. Come a 
bit early to Liturgy if you can! 

Season of the Harvest (continued) 
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ñListen! Your watchmen lift up their 
voices; together they shout for joy.ò 
ðIsaiah 52:8 
 

Our parishioners (adults and children) 
are always invited to read the Epistle 
during Sunday Liturgy. Like the holy 
people of scripture, we too can ñlift upò 
our voices in praise of God. This is a 
profound way to participate. Contact Fr. 
Alex to arrange an October date.  

 

Sep. 7: Phoebe Chetsas 
Sep. 14: Kathy Cooney 
Sep. 21: Adelle Pitsas 
Sep. 28: Theodora Pitarys 

Voices of Faith  

 

 
Youth Blessing Sept. 14  
̚Elevation of the Holy Cross  

This year the Feast of the Cross falls on 
a Sunday, so Fr. Alex will lead us all in 
the service of the Cross following Com-
munionðand then offer our Sunday 
School students a special blessing be-
fore they leave the sanctuary for their 
first day of class. We wish our children, 
and their families, a life-changing 
year of learning, faith, fun and spiritu-
al growth at St. Philip! 

September Schedule  
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As of July 31, 97 pledged stewards have com-
pleted Commitment Cards, and we have also 
received funds from 70 non-pledged Stewards, 
with combined funds from both Steward groups 
totaling $71,138. We are grateful to all of our 
current Stewards for their support of St. Philip. 
For those who have not acted yet, we hope 
that you will consider the worship experience, 
ministries, programs, and fellowship we enjoy 
and decide that our parish is worthy of your 
loving commitment. 
   

2014 Commitment Cards are  available in 
the office and the Narthex, and simply con-
tact the office to have yours emailed or 
mailed to you. Your lov-
ing support of our parish 
is, in many ways, the life
-blood of our ministries 
and programs. Please 
stand behind our cher-
ished St. Philip parish  
throughout 2014! 

With memories of summer still fresh 
in our minds, we welcome back all 
who may have been traveling away 
from our Church family. While your 
presence was missed, our liturgical 
life and fellowship remained strong, 
and we look forward to growing our 
our Church and Her mission togeth-
er as one in 2014 - 15.  

 

Last month, you received our spe-
cial Stewardship letter and reminder Commitment Card as part of 
our Finish Strong message. Our goal is to have all our faithful 
complete a card this year and fulfill not only the gifts of your pres-
ence and talents but a financial offering. When we open our 
hearts to God, our response may surprise even us. 
  
But, what about the aforementioned "together as one" and 
"growing our Church?" Our financial strength is something we talk 
about often, but, you might wonder, how does this impact me? 
Am I an active and contributing member? Have I been able to 
give a little more over the years? Do I give because it feels like 
the right thing to be doing? Does my Church feed me spiritually? 
 

The idea of Finish Strong is not only geared to our financial re-
sponsibilities as caretakers of St Philipðbut also the way the 
Church is a beacon for us all. Be it a wedding, baptism or laying a 
loved one to rest, our Church will always answer our needs. Many 
of our most cherished memories are with our beloved Church. 
Keep this in mind as we head into the second half of 2014. Your 
Stewardship Committee has been working hard to deliver this 
message in a thoughtful way. Please help us with 
your generous offering in turn. Letôs Finish Strong! 

 

St. Philip  

Greek Orthodox Church 

I often wonder if others make the symbol of the 
Cross when taking off on an airplane. I do it like 
clockwork. It is comforting knowing that God is 
always there. And of course, so it is with our 
beloved Church. I am often guilty of taking it for 
granted, including the physical well-being of our 

Church. To date, we have had approximately 25 members 
pledge a total of almost $30,000 to our capital campaign. 

 

Please consider getting involved. Our campaign is named 
ñEvery Memberò because its success depends on us all! 

 

Contact me anytime to learn more: doug@icentrix.com.  

 

Stewardship 2014: Finish Strong   

Every Member Campaign  ̚Doug Philipon  

 

500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

P (603)889.4000; F (603)889.3763  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Help Us Reach You 
Are you receiving weekly emails and other elec-
tronic communications from St. Philip? If not, we  
may not have an updated email for  you and/or 
your family. Please help us stay close to you by 
contacting the office with your email. Thanks! 

  

2014 Stewardship Report  
How Are We Doing?  
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500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

Phone: 603.889.4000; Web: stphilipnh.org  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Online Delivery of Come & See 
We have been making an effort to introduce 
online delivery of Come & See for some time. 
Help us conserve needed resources at St. Philip, 
and contact the office today to authorize online 
delivery. Thank you for your participation! 

mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
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Sunday School  ̚Heather Cloutier  

Greetings from the Sunday School! 
 

We hope you all can join us for a ñNew Year'sò 
celebration on September 6, 2 pm, in the Church 
hall. We have some fun activities planned and a 
delicious ice cream sundae bar. Come learn about 
the ecclesiastical new year. RSVP to Joyce Powell 
ASAP: joyce@jjpowellfamily.com. 
  
The annual Ministry Fair is Sep. 7. While you en-
joy the BBQ, come visit our station, where you can 
confirm your childôs 2014 - 15 registration infor-
mation, or register him/her if your family is new to our 
program. If you canôt make it on the 7th, simply email 
me your information: hacloutier@comcast.net. 
 

The first day of Sunday School is September 14, 
the Feast of the Cross. After Communion and the 
Cross service, Fr. Alex will gather the children for a 
blessing and send them off to class. 
  
This year we will again send Sunday School 
books home with our students. Please have your 
child bring it to class each Sunday, and make the 
effort to review each weekôs lesson as a family. 
  
A few new things for 2014 - 15: 
***A Preschool for 3 & 4 year olds, which will be set 
up each week with a simple message and activity. 
This will be a volunteer, parent-run classroom.   
***New curriculum material for the Kindergarten 
Class from the OCEC.  
***New curriculum material for the 5th Grade Class 
from the DRE.  
***A new enrichment program for our wonderful  
High School Class.  

 

Hope to see you all September 6, and letôs have a 
year of learning and growth in Christ! 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

Welcome back everybody! I hope 
you have all had a relaxing summer 
vacation. I am very excited to get 
back to GOYA activities, and we are 
planning a fantasic year. Thank you 
to the Zacharakis family for hosting 
our end of the year party in June. Our 
new officers for 2014-2015 will be: 

*Athena LaJeunesseðPresident 
*Maggie Panteli & Alexia PhiliponðCo-Vice Presidents 
*Christina KatsioulisðTreasurer  
*Liana SquegliaðSecretary 
*Adelle Pitsas, Devany Pitsas & Paige Zacharakisð 
Co-Outreach Chairs 
*Phoebe Chetsas, Christian Katsioulis & George Pow-
ellðCo-Fellowship Chairs 
   

I am very happy to be serving as our president this year, 
and I am grateful for the opportunity. GOYAns are needed 
to staff our Ministry Fair station on Sep. 7., and to real-
ly kick off our year we will have a meeting after Sunday 
School on Sep. 14. We will be discussing our events 
for the year; your input is importantðplease make sure to 
come! We are planning another hike this year on Sep. 28 
following Church. We will be in need of drivers, and all 
our families are invited. See Pg. 5 (to the right) for details. 
   
Contact me if you can help on the 7th or if you want to 
help me plan the meeting on the 14thðor if you have 
any questions: athlaj22@gmail.com. See you soon! 

 

Leaders Needed 
Our ministry for families with small chil-
dren (4 and under) is in need of ongoing 
leadership. If you would be willing to 
lead a simple, fun playdate once per 
month at St. Philip, we want you! 
 
 

Contact Tina Alexopoulos: 
    603.595.1595; tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com. 

  

 
 

SIONB 
 

òDonõt let anyone look down on you because you are youngéó 

GOYA  ̚ Athena LaJeunesse 

Our St. Philip families, and all of our faithful, are 
invited to join His Eminence at the St. Methodios 
Faith & Heritage Center for this very special event, 
beginning at 8:30 am with Divine Liturgy. Fol-
lowing worship, a  bountiful BBQ, youth activitiesð
including Cross-divingðand tours are on the agen-
da. Car-pooling will be available from the Church 
lot. Event is free to all! 
  

Please confirm with Fr. Alex by Sep. 8. 

Retreat Center Family Picnic, Sep. 13          

 

 

The children of our parish, 
grades 3 - 12, are invited to 

join us for our Greek School program. We meet on Wednes-
days throughout the year: Beginners, 4 pm; Advanced, 5:15 
pm. Registration: Sep. 7 (@ the Ministry Fair) & Sep. 17 (3 ï 
6:30  pm). Classes begin/Agiasmo: Sep. 24. 

 
 

Contact George Kitsas: bettyb214@aol.com. 
 

Greek School Update  

mailto:joyce@jjpowellfamily.com
mailto:athlaj22@gmail.com
mailto:tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com
mailto:bettyb214@aol.com
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For a Childôs First  
Day of School  
 

Dear God, here is (name), 
ready for her first day at school. She has 
been counting the days. She is so thrilled. 
Be with her today when she goes into un-
familiar rooms, when she sees new faces 
(make them kind faces!), when she stands 
in the lunch line, when she is on the  
playground. Keep her close to You as she 
learns and grows and makes friends.  
Protect her from harm. Watch over her on 
the way to and from school. And as she 
becomes part of a larger world, help me to 
let her go and her to gain experience that 
she will need to become a responsible part 
of Your creation. Amen. 

St. Euphrosyne (408 ï 450) was a person of 
great faith, even from her early childhood. 
Her Father, Paphnutius, was wealthy and 
offered her a luxurious, comfortable life. But 
this did not sit well with Euphrosyne; she felt 
as if she were being calling to a more hum-
ble life. So she made a promise to God to 
live quietly in prayer and be married only to 
His Church. But Paphnutius wanted what he 
thought was ñbestò for his daughter, so he 
began pressuring her to marry a wealthy 
young man. To avoid breaking her sacred 

vow, she had to act. So she renamed herself ñSmaragdus,ò dis-
guised herself as a man, and entered a monastery. In later years, 
her father, who was bereaved at losing his precious daughter, 
came to the monastery in search of advice and comfort. Though he 
didnôt recognize her, he received consul from his very own daugh-
ter, who had been living as a monk all this time. Shortly before her 
passing, she revealed the long-kept secret to her father, assuring 
him that she had indeed lived the ñbestò life possible, one lived 
close to God.   
 

 
 

Getting Practical: So often in life, we know that God is guiding 
us in a certain direction. Oftentimes, this direction is not the 
easiest one, and it is very easy to instead follow ñpathsò that 
are not good for us. The life of St. Euphrosyne inspires us to 
follow our ñholy instincts. Share this story with your children 
and grandchildren: teach them that children, too, are capable 
of great spiritual wisdom! 

Following Divine Liturgy on the 28th, our 
GOYAns (parents and all parishioners 
welcome too/needed to help with 
transport) will head to Mt. Pack Monad-

nock for a beautiful hike, led by Dennis and Maria Bechis. All 
GOYAnsðand prospective GOYAnsðare invited to join us for this 
special day, which is our first big GOYA event of the year. Parents 
should contact Marisa Donati  
(marisapdonati@gmail.com) by Sep. 
25 to confirm, so plans can be made. 
  
What to Bring 
***Good sneakers/hiking boots 
***Light backpack 
***Bag lunch, snacks & water 
***Sweat shirt or light jacket  
***Energy and a great attitude! 

Family Night is Back Oct. 17  
JOY, GOYA, Parents & Families 

Last year our Family 
Nights brought us 
together for friend-
ship, learning and 
faith. Letôs do it 
again! On the 17th 
we will host a 
ñPrayerful Pumpkin Carving Event,ò  full 
of seasonal fun and with a spiritual 
message. Pumpkins, candles and lim-
ited carving tools will be supplied (please 
bring some tools from home if you can). 
     

A pizza dinner will be served. Contact 
Stephanie Liakos with your side, drink 
or dessert: smliakos@comcast.net. 

 

Schedule:  
6 pm: Welcome/Dinner 
6:45: Ice-Breaker/Reflection 
7 - 8: Carving Activity 

Saintly Lives: St. Euphrosyne of Alexandria (9.25)  

! ǹ"ȉ±ƖȺ̃ȡ  

Prayer 

GOYA FALL HIKE 
̚Sunday, Sep. 28 

ò...but set an example for the believers in speech, in life, in faith and in purity.ó  ñTimothy 4:12 

 
 

SIONB 

All boys of our parish (10 
- 18) are invited to serve 

in the Altar. Please contact Dan Gioffre to 
learn more: GioffreD@bghs.org. All servers 
are asked to join us for training on Sep. 
21, after Liturgy. Details to follow. 

Altar Servers  
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Events 

 
 

 

 

September 2013 Retrospective  


